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Individual Research
Richard H. Beal

Richard H. Beal spent this past year writing some of the more complicated verbs for the third 
fascicle of the Hittite Dictionary’s Å volume. Further time was spent copy editing portions of the 
volume. Outside of dictionary work, his review of the Akten des IV. Internationalen Kongresses 
für Hethitologie appeared in the Journal of the American Oriental Society. He wrote the article 
“Hittites” for an encyclopedia of the Classical world. In addition, he wrote the articles for the 
Reallexikon der Assyriologie on “Åakuwaååa,” “Åalawana,” and “Åeriåu.” For the same multi-
volume work he wrote more substantial articles on Hittite and Late Bronze Age Levantine ships 
and shipping (“Schiffe”) and on plague (“Seuche”) in the Hittite kingdom. More recently, he 
has been working on a review of a festschrift written in honor of his Chicago Hittite Dictionary 
colleague, Silvin Koåak, who for many years since has been working on Hittite at the University 
of Mainz.

——————————

Robert D. Biggs

Robert D. Biggs devoted quite a bit of time to the final stages of the publication of papers from 
the 2005 Rencontre Assyriologique Internationale (co-editors Jennie Myers and Martha Roth), 
published by the Oriental Institute in early 2008 (SAOC 62), as well as reading proofs for the 
final volume (U/W) of the Assyrian Dictionary. He has been working on the Pre-Sargonic and 
Sargonic (mid-third millennium b.c.) cuneiform texts from the Inanna Temple at Nippur for the 
publication for which McGuire Gibson has received a grant. Biggs is collaborating with Karen 
Wilson on the publication of the first two seasons (1963 and 1965, when he was a member of 
the small team headed by the late Donald Hansen) of excavations at Abu Salabikh in Iraq; he 
published the inscriptions from the excavations in 1974, but most of the other finds and the 
architecture remain unpublished at this time.

——————————

Scott Branting

Scott Branting began the year by receiving the position of Research Assistant Professor. He 
also continues to serve as the director of the Center for Ancient Middle Eastern Landscapes 
(CAMEL), the co-director of the Kerkenes Da© archaeological project in central Turkey, and a 
participant in the MASS project. All three of these projects can be found in their separate Annual 
Report sections. He concluded the year anxiously awaiting the imminent birth of his first son.

During 2007–2008 Branting presented papers at the annual meetings of the Archaeological 
Institute of America, the Society for American Archaeology, in the AGENT 2007: Complex 
Interaction and Social Emergence Conference, and in the Modeling Mesopotamia Symposium. 
He gave public lectures in the Oriental Institute Members’ Lecture Series (co-sponsored by the 
Museum of Science and Industry), the Know Your Chicago Program (Graham School of General 
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